
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

October 30, 2019
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, October 30, 2019, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


            James Anderson
James Helsel
           Stephen Libhart



Bennett Chotiner
Erik Hume

*James Mann

Don Geistwhite
William Leonard
*Carolyn Van Newkirk
Jim Gross





*Mr. Mann and Ms. Van Newkirk arrived after Roll Call was taken.
Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety) and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:  None
Introduction:  Mr. Edwards introduced Morgan, who attends Penn State University and is doing a school assignment.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Gross said there are two items on the Consent Calendar, a non-controversial item costing less than $10,000:
1. Minutes of the September 25, 2019 Board meeting
2. CXY Helicopter Flight School/Tours Operating Agreement
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.  Ms. Van Newkirk was not present when this motion was taken.
Executive Committee:  There are no Executive Committee items.
Airport Operations Committee:

a)
Airport Drive (Construction Management) Amendment #1, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to amend the contract with Urban Engineers to provide additional construction management services in an amount not-to-exceed $45,060 for a new total contract amount of $274,960 for the project to Rehabilitate Airport Drive.  Hempt Bros, Inc. is currently rehabilitating Airport Drive under a $3,835,224.05 contract awarded in December 2018.  The contractor is currently paving the final layer of wearing course pavement.  There is a second phase of this project scheduled to be accomplished in the future.  However, sufficient quantities and funds exist within the current contract to allow most of the Phase 2 areas to be paved now.  The contractor has indicated that they can begin work in late October or early November.  The additional work is expected to be completed within four weeks.  This amendment is required because the construction manager will need to remain on site longer than planned to monitor the additional Phase 2 work.  All construction management costs for the Airport Drive project are being paid from SARAA’s Capital Improvement Account.     
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board amend the contract with Urban Engineers, Inc. of Mechanicsburg, Pennsylvania to provide additional construction management services in an amount not-to-exceed $45,060, without written authorization, for a new total contract amount of $274,960 for the project to Rehabilitate Airport Drive at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents. The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved. 

b)
Emergency Well-Head Treatment (Heat Trace), HIA:   Mr. Edwards reported this is to ratify the award of an emergency contract to Edwards Electric & Telecom, Inc. in an amount of $39,569 to install electric heat trace pipe insulation to protect piping for the emergency treatment at HIA’s Well #12.  At its September 2019 meeting, the Board of Directors approved the award of an emergency contract to Edwards Electric & Telecom, Inc. in an amount of $24,970 to install electric heat trace pipe insulation.  As staff prepared to issue a purchase order, they discovered that Edwards Electric had quoted only part of the work.  Edwards Electric and Garden Spot were both asked to provide new quotes.  Since the work must be accomplished before the system is placed into operation, this work is considered to be an emergency.  The cost of this construction work was included in a line item within the 2019 budget for the Water and Wastewater Department.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board ratify the award of an emergency contract to Edwards Electric & Telecom, Inc. of Stevens, Pennsylvania in an amount of $39,569 to install electric heat trace pipe insulation to protect piping for the emergency treatment at HIA’s Well #12.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.  


c)
Rehab Control Tower, Construction Phase Services, CXY:   Mr. Edwards reported that this is to amend the contract with Buchart Horn in an amount not to exceed $7,050 to provide construction phase services or a new total contract amount of $37,430.  At the April 2019 Board meeting, SARAA awarded a contract to Swanson’s Excavation and Fabrication to mitigate safety concerns at the CXY control tower.  New FAA representatives expressed concerns about the design of the ladder systems being installed on the building.  The FAA representatives cited a recent change to OSHA regulations that requires fall protection in lieu of cages.  Eight hours of additional job conference time was also added to the project to ensure that the final design and installation meets these newly identified FAA requirements.  This project has been included in SARAA’s proposed 2019 Operating Expense budget.    
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board amend the contract with Buchart Horn, Inc. of York, Pennsylvania in an amount not to exceed $7,050 to provide construction phase services for the Rehabilitate Control Tower Catwalk and ladders project at Capital City Executive Airport for a new total contract amount of $37,430, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Chotiner and approved.  Mr. Gross abstained.

d)
Emergency Sinkhole Repair, CXY:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of an emergency contract to Shiloh Paving & Excavating, Inc. in an amount of $56,422.00 to repair a sinkhole at Capital City Executive Airport.  In late summer, 2019 airport staff found that a sinkhole had formed adjacent to the Schiavoni Hangar.  Repair will require excavating down to the 24-inch pipe and back-filling with new compacted material.  Due to the location of the sinkhole, loss of hangar space and stress cracking found in the hangar, this should be repaired as an emergency.  Quotes were provided by three contractors, with Shiloh Paving being the low quote.  The cost of this construction work will be charged to the 2019 operating budget of the Capital City Airport Maintenance Department.    
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the award of an emergency contract to Shiloh Paving & Excavating, Inc. of York, Pennsylvania in an amount of $56,422.00 to repair a sinkhole at Capital City Executive Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents   The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.


e)
Purchase Three Maintenance Utility Vehicles:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of three pickup trucks for use by maintenance departments at HIA.  The proposed replacements are as follows:
· 2019 Chevrolet Silverado 4x4 ½ ton Crew-Cab Truck:  $35,113.00

· 2019 Chevrolet Silverado 4x4 ½ ton Double-Cab:  $33,841.00

· 2019 Chevrolet Silverado 4x4 ¾ ton with service body:  $45,524.00

The total cost to purchase the three vehicles is not to exceed $114,478.00.  Funding for this project will come from the 2019 Capital Budget.  The vehicle purchases are available via the PA-COSTARS contract.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the purchase of three pickup trucks for use by maintenance departments at HIA.  The total cost to purchase the three vehicles is not to exceed $114,478.00.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.  

f)
Renew Rental Car Concession Agreements:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of an On-Airport Rental Car Concession Agreement to the top six ranked rental car operators (based on MAG) for the term January 1, 2020 through December 31, 2024.  The Second Amendment to the on-airport rental car concession agreement is scheduled to expire on December 31, 2019.  On July 8, 2019 SARAA publically advertised a Request for Proposals from companies interested in providing on-airport rental car services at MDT.  Proposals were due on September 27, 2019.  A Minimum Annual Guarantee (MAG) in the amount of $125,000 or greater was required to be eligible to submit a proposal.  The MMTF has space available for six rental car positions.  Seven companies provided proposals.  The ranking of the proposals from highest to lowest are:  National, Hertz, Enterprise, Avis, Alamo, Budget, Dollar.  Per the Rental Car Concession Agreement, revenue to the Airport Authority will consist of a combination of the following:
· Rent for counter and office space ($77.00 per sq.ft. per year)
· Rent for ready/return lots ($1.44 per sq.ft. per year)
· Concession fee  (11.11% of gross receipts)

· Customer facility charge ($3.75 per transaction day)

Vehicle rental commissions and CFC’s ere budgeted to be $4,463,000 in 2020.

Motion:   A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve the award of an On-Airport Rental Car Concession Agreement to the top six ranked rental car operators (based on MAG) for the term January 1, 2020 through December 31, 2024.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved. 

g)
HIA Janitorial Contract:  Mr. Edwards reported this is to approve the award of a contract to Flagship Airport Services in an amount of $3,297,644.44 for janitorial services in and around the terminal, MMTF, and maintenance buildings 513 and 514 at HIA.  Clean Tech Services, Inc. currently holds the contract to clean the terminal and MMTF at HIA, which expires on December 31, 2019.  A Request for Proposals was issued to solicit proposals from vendors interested in providing janitorial services for a new contract term  The new agreement will begin January 1, 2020 and end on December 31, 2022 with the option of three, one-year extensions to be mutually agreed upon.  Eleven janitorial companies submitted technical proposals.  Flagship Airport Services scored highest after submissions of their technical proposal and their pricing proposal.  Their management plan, staffing and supervisory model for each shift along with their system of checking and auditing their daily work should provide a significant improvement over the level of service HIA has received from the previous company.  Their primary focus is the cleaning of airports around the nation.  Funding for this contract is paid by airport operating funds.    

Motion:   A motion was made by Mr. Hume that the Board approve the award of a contract to Flagship Airport Services, Inc. of Southlake, Texas in an amount of $3,297,644.44 for janitorial services in and around the terminal, MMTF and maintenance buildings 513 and 514 at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract. The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved. 

h)  
Roadway Snow Removal Contract:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Four Season Property Services in an amount of $147,920.00 for snow removal on the HIA roadways and administrative parking areas.  Historically, SARAA building maintenance staff has performed snow removal services for all public roads and administrative areas.  SARAA also is responsible for almost all airside snow removal utilizing personnel from several departments.  Neither of these crews are currently large enough to split into shifts.  As a result, the crews must work straight through the storm with little down time.  With a contractor assigned to the roadway plowing, additional staff can be dedicated to the airside snow removal efforts, allowing the group to work in shifts and provide necessary rest time.  Bids were solicited for the entire season.  The bidders were required to provide a fixed amount per month in order to ensure that the contractor will dedicate the personnel/equipment to the work.  One bidder submitted for the project.  Funding for this project is available in the 2019 budget and will be available in the 2020 budget. 

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board award a contract to Four Season Property Services of Hummelstown, PA in an amount of $147,920.00 for snow removal on the HIA roadways and administrative parking areas, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to execute the agreement.  The agreement commences November 15, 2019 and terminates on March 31, 2020.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.


i)
Parking Garage Maintenance Contract:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Atlantic Concrete Group in an amount not to exceed $143,170.00 for maintenance of the parking garage at HIA, subject to review and approval by Desman and SARAA counsel.  This work is part of SARAA’s ongoing efforts to maintain the parking garage.  The current project includes the maintenance of a joint in the helix leading up to the upper levels and resealing of the expansion joints on the 4th floor.  Bids for the project were opened on October 24, 2019, with Atlantic Concrete Group being the apparent low bid.  Funding for this project is/will be included in the SARAA operating budget.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board award a contract to Atlantic Concrete Group in an amount not to exceed $143,170.00 for maintenance of the parking garage at HIA, subject to review and approval by Desman and SARAA counsel, and authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to sign the agreement and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimous approved.


j)
UPS Air Cargo/Sixth Amendment to Lease:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a Sixth Amendment to the Airline Operating Agreement between SARAA and United Parcel Service Co.  UPS is in need of container storage space.  They would like to lease an additional 44,000 sq. ft. of ramp space located near Building 100, known as the former Stambaugh pad.  This part of the cargo apron is an old foundation from a hangar that was demolished.  The proposed lease rate is $.50/sq. ft.  The lease is month-to-month with an annual CPI increase and a 30-day termination by either party.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve a Sixth Amendment to the Airline Operating Agreement between SARAA and United Parcel Service Co., and authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to execute the lease amendment.

Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (September 2019):   Mr. Edwards reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues were $23 million vs. the $21.9 million budgeted, or 4.7% ahead of budget.  Year-to-date Total Operating Expenses were $13.7 million vs. the budgeted amount of $13.4 million, or 2.0% over budget, attributable to winter operations.  Net Operating Revenue was $9.2 million. After subtracting out the non-operating items which include principal and interest on the debt service, the Variance to Budget is $1,468,000.  The bond coverage ratio is very healthy at 1.85, compared to the requirement of 1.25.   For year-to-date 2019, Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales is $4.9 million, up 16.1% vs last year.  HMS Host is up 17.3%, Subway is up 24%, and Clear Channel is up 31%.  Total Car Rental Sales were up 8.73% year-to-date.  Total Variable Revenue was $14.2 million, or up 6% year-to-date. The CPE is down from $15.83 to $13.41 year-to-date, which is a 15% reduction.  On the Accounts Receivable Trade Report, the collections are up-to-date.
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following:  
Runway Rehabilitation, HIA:   A substantial completion inspection was held on Thursday, September 19th.  Construction is complete for all phases of the runway project.  Financial and administrative close-outs will continue into 2020.   
Air National Guard Base Parking Lot, HIA: A substantial completion inspection was conducted on October 23rd, and the lot was placed into use by the Air National Guard.
Airport Drive Rehabilitation, HIA: The contractor plans to pave the remaining areas of wearing course on October 30th.  SARAA is negotiation with the contractor about continuing operations this fall to pave most of the Phase 2 areas.
Rehabilitate Flood Dike:   A contract was awarded to KC Construction on September 4th, and a preconstruction meeting was conducted on October 16, 2019.  Start of construction is pending approval of required contractor submittals.      
ARFF Vehicle and SRE Equipment:  Prebuild meetings were held on October 18th and 21st, respectively for 2020 deliveries.

c)
Enplanement Report:  September landed weight was 100 million pounds, up 9% vs. budget, down 1.8% vs. September 2018.  FedEx was off 39%, which is the lowest landed weight since 2010 resulting primarily from Amazon.  September air cargo was down 15.6% vs. September 2018.  YTD air cargo tonnage is down .7% vs. YTD 2018.  FedEx cargo was down 31.5% in September resulting from 41 fewer flights.  UPS cargo was up 47.8% in September attributable to adding four weekly flights in September, and up 4.4% YTD.  MDT September operations totaled 3,825, down 10.7%.  YTD MDT operations totaled 35,075, down 7.9% vs. YTD 2018.  CXY September operations totaled 2,564, up 56.9%.  CXY YTD operations totaled 19,012, up 14.2% vs. YTD 2018.  Total passengers for September totaled 124,413, which is 8.5% above budget and 13.6% more than in September 2018.  Departing Load Factor was 83.4%, up 3.2 points vs. budget and up 5.3 points vs. 2018.  The third quarter 2019 was the second busiest 3rd quarter in airport history, just .9% behind 1997. YTD 2019 traffic set a new nine-month record, 1% ahead of 1997.  The fourth quarter 2019 enplanements are forecasted to be up 8.5% vs. fourth quarter 2018.  The first quarter 2020 enplanements are forecasted to by up 13% vs. first quarter 2019.  
Airline Operating Agreement:  Mr. Edwards said that at the November 22nd Airport Operations Committee meeting, Sheri Ernico with Leigh Fisher will give an overview of the Airline Operating Agreement.  This will be done in Executive Session since negotiations are still in progress.
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Geistwhite:  Mr. Geistwhite thanked staff for their efforts.

Mr. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel thanked the staff for their efforts with the budget.

Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard said the budget looks good.

Ms. Van Newkirk:   Ms. Van Newkirk thanked Mr. Stevens for the article that appeared in the Barnstormers’ Newsletter.  She also commented that the Pittsburgh International Airport has an Open House to do Holiday shopping beyond security and a boarding pass is not required.  
MS-4 Update:
Mr. Winfield reported that Lower Swatara held a public meeting last week and invited commercial business property owners to attend.  A second meeting is also scheduled where they are inviting residential property owners to attend.  They gave an update on the MS-4 fees they are going to start assessing and where they are in the process.  They still do not have an established fee structure, but expect to have one approved shortly.  They also still need to adopt a Credit and Appeals Policy.  They do not expect this to be implemented until the first quarter of next year.  There is a 2023 deadline for completing storm water projects under the federal regulations, so it is imperative that all municipal entities adopt their storm water programs before that time.  The Township reported that it has an annual projected revenue need of $1.2 million per year through 2023 in order to support the projects that they have anticipated.  They further indicated that there are some infrastructure projects aside from storm water control projects that they intend to fund through their storm water fees.  Mr. Winfield said he had a separate conversation at the conclusion of the public meeting with staff for the township including the township manager, and he encouraged them to reach out to SARAA to have a dialogue before they finalize what they are doing for their budgetary purposes.  They recognize and understand that SARAA is in a different position from any other property owner within the township.  They understand the Authority’s position with regard to their intended attempts to assess a storm water fee against SARAA.  Lower Swatara Township will contact their solicitor to reach out to SARAA.  
Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, December 4, 2019, 8:00 a.m. 

Harrisburg International Airport
Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Gross adjourned the meeting at 9:05 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by:  Camille Springer
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